# SANCTIONING CHINA IN A TAIWAN CRISIS Scenarios and Risks

Charlie Vest & Agatha Kratz

CS .

T CONT

Atlantic Council

GEOECONOMICS CENTER



Rhodium Group



#### ABOUT THE ATLANTIC COUNCIL

The Atlantic Council is a nonpartisan organization that galvanizes US leadership and engagement in the world, in partnership with allies and partners, to shape solutions to global challenges. The Atlantic Council provides an essential forum for navigating the economic and political changes defining the twenty-first century by informing its network of global leaders. Through the papers it publishes and the ideas it generates, the Atlantic Council shapes policy choices and strategies to create a more free, secure, and prosperous world.

The Atlantic Council GeoEconomics Center works at the nexus of economics, finance, and foreign policy with the goal of helping shape a better global economic future. The Center is organized around three pillars—Future of Capitalism, Future of Money, and the Economic Statecraft Initiative.

#### ABOUT RHODIUM GROUP

Rhodium Group is a leading independent research provider. Rhodium has one of the largest China research teams in the private sector, with a consistent track record of producing insightful and path-breaking analysis. Rhodium China provides research, data, and analytics to the private and public sectors that help clients understand and anticipate changes in China's macroeconomy, politics, financial and investment environment, and international interactions.



June 2023

© 2022 The Atlantic Council of the United States. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Atlantic Council, except in the case of brief quotations in news articles, critical articles, or reviews. Please direct inquiries to: Atlantic Council, 1030 15th Street NW, 12th Floor, Washington, DC 20005

Front cover & page 2 photo: Taipei 101 under a gray morning sky, December 18, 2018. UNSPLASH/Jon Flobrant

ISBN #: 978-1-61977-900-6

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Executive Summary	1
I. Introduction	3
II. The Role of Economic Statecraft in a Taiwan Crisis	4
Goals of Economic Countermeasures	4
Current Economic Statecraft Tools	5
Tools in a Future Crisis	7
III. Sanctions Scenarios and Their Costs	. 9
Economic Countermeasures Aimed at China's Financial System	. 9
Economic Countermeasures Aimed at Individuals and Entities Associated with CCP and PLA Leadership	.15
Associated with CCP and PLA Leadership	.22



## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

n recent months, growing tensions in the Taiwan Strait as well as the rapid and coordinated Group of Seven (G7) economic response to Russia's invasion of Ukraine have raised questions—in G7 capitals and in Beijing alike—over whether similar measures could be imposed on China in a Taiwan crisis. This report examines the range of plausible economic countermeasures on the table for G7 leaders in the event of a major escalation in the Taiwan Strait short of war. The study explores potential economic impacts of such measures on China, the G7, and other countries around the world, as well as coordination challenges in a crisis.

#### The key findings of this paper:

- 1. In the case of a major crisis, the G7 would likely implement sanctions and other economic countermeasures targeting China across at least three main channels: China's financial sector; individuals and entities associated with China's political and military leadership; and Chinese industrial sectors linked to the military. Past sanctions programs aimed at Russia and other economies revealed a broad toolkit that G7 countries could bring to bear on China in the event of a Taiwan crisis. Some of these tools are already being used to target Chinese officials and industries, though at a very limited scale.
- Large-scale sanctions on China would entail massive global costs. As the world's second-biggest economy—ten times the size of Russia—and the world's largest trader, China has deep global economic ties that make full-scale sanctions highly costly for all parties. In a maximalist sce-

nario involving sanctions on the largest institutions in China's banking system, we estimate that at least \$3 trillion in trade and financial flows, not including foreign reserve assets, would be put at immediate risk of disruption. This is nearly equivalent to the gross domestic product of the United Kingdom in 2022. Impacts of this scale make them politically difficult outside of an invasion of Taiwan or wartime scenario.

- 3. G7 responses would likely seek to reduce the collateral damage of a sanctions package by targeting Chinese industries and entities that rely heavily and asymmetrically on G7 inputs, markets, or technologies. Targeted sanctions would still have substantial impacts on China as well as sanctioning countries, their partners, and financial markets. Our study shows economic countermeasures aimed at China's aerospace industry, for example, could directly affect at least \$2.2 billion in G7 exports to China, and disrupt the supply of inputs to the G7's own aerospace industries. Should China impose retaliatory measures, another \$33 billion in G7 exports of aircrafts and parts could be impacted.
- 4. Achieving coordination among sanctioning countries in a Taiwan crisis presents a unique challenge. While policymakers have begun discussing the potential for economic countermeasures in a Taiwan crisis, consultations are still in the early stages. Coordination is key to successful sanctions programs, but high costs and uncertainty about Beijing's ultimate intentions will make stakeholder alignment a challenge. Finding alignment with Taiwan in particular on the use of

economic countermeasures will be central to any successful effort. G7 differences on Taiwan's legal status may also prove a hurdle when seeking rapid alignment on sanctions.

5. Deterrence through economic statecraft cannot do the job alone. Economic countermeasures are complementary to, rather than a replacement for, military and diplomatic tools to maintain peace and stability in the Taiwan Strait. Overreliance on economic countermeasures or overconfidence in their short-term impact could lead to policy missteps. Such tools also run the risk of becoming gradually less effective over time as China scales up alternative currency and financial settlement systems.



## I. INTRODUCTION

or decades, Taiwan's deepening economic ties with China and the rest of the world have helped maintain peace and stability in the Taiwan Strait. Mutual trade and investment have spurred rapid economic growth and—at least until recently appeared to diminish the likelihood of military conflict.

The long-standing guardrails around the China-Taiwan status quo have weakened. Intensifying US-China geopolitical tensions, China's increased use of military and economic tools to put pressure on Taiwan, Beijing's draconian handling of Hong Kong, and evolving Taiwanese perspectives on their national identity and relationship with the mainland have all contributed to rising tensions. Taiwan's presidential elections set for early 2024 increase the risk of escalation, as do both a rancorous US debate on China and political anxiety in Beijing in the face of a deteriorating economic outlook.

As concerns grow, so does awareness of the global economic stakes of a Taiwan crisis. Prior Rhodium Group research estimates that more than \$2 trillion of global economic activity would be at risk of direct disruption from a blockade of Taiwan annually.<sup>1</sup> This is a likely underestimate of the short- and long-term economic fallout of a full-blown crisis. In all cases, the scale of these likely global impacts—ranging from widespread goods shortages, mass unemployment, and a possible financial crisis—underscores the need for clear-eyed analysis about the costs of a conflict.

In this context, policymakers and business leaders around the world have begun discussing the potential role of sanctions and other economic countermeasures in a military crisis. The G7's coordinated use of sanctions against Russia in the wake of its invasion of Ukraine have highlighted the range of tools on the table. In Washington and other G7 capitals, as well as in Beijing, leaders are now considering the potential for, and implications of, sanctioning China. Yet G7 coordination in a Taiwan crisis would involve a different set of challenges. China's economy is ten times larger and more globally interconnected than Russia's, raising questions about the viability of joint economic countermeasures.

Given these open questions, the purpose of this report is to provide a data-driven and objective first look at the potential for a coordinated G7 response to a Taiwan crisis. It evaluates different economic statecraft tools and considers the global economic repercussions from their use. Based on an extensive series of in-person roundtable discussions in the United States, the European Union, and the United Kingdom, interviews held with G7 policymakers and experts, and our own independent economic analysis, the report sets out the order of magnitude of what is at stake and the coordination that would be required for sanctions options to be effective.

While few US, European, and Chinese officials want to see tensions escalate in the Taiwan Strait, the past year has shown that situations previously regarded as highly unlikely can quickly materialize into a devastating reality. Understanding the scenarios and risks of using the tools of economic statecraft is not only a useful exercise, but also a critical step in ensuring all sides understand the full impact of actions that may be undertaken in a crisis.

<sup>1</sup> Charlie Vest, Agatha Kratz, and Reva Goujon, "The Global Economic Disruptions from a Taiwan Conflict," Rhodium Group, December 14, 2022, <a href="https://rhg.com/research/taiwan-economic-disruptions/">https://rhg.com/research/taiwan-economic-disruptions/</a>.

### II. THE ROLE OF ECONOMIC STATECRAFT IN A TAIWAN CRISIS

sense of heightened risk in the Taiwan Strait and the use of sanctions against Russia has led decision-makers around the world to reflect on the potential use of economic countermeasures against China in a Taiwan crisis. US lawmakers have already proposed legislation mandating sanctions on China in the event of an invasion of Taiwan.<sup>2</sup> Surveys of European countries underline an increasing-if still minority-willingness to sanction China if it were to take military action against Taiwan.<sup>3</sup> Officials in Beijing are asking these questions as well, with China's State Council reportedly considering the potential for Western sanctions in a Taiwan crisis.<sup>4</sup> The economic fallout from sanctions on Russia have also led business leaders and major banks to conduct contingency planning exercises exploring their exposures to a cross-strait crisis, including sanctions on China.

In defining what sanctions to use—if any—policymakers are likely to take a series of factors into consideration: what goals they are looking to achieve, what options are on the table to achieve those goals, and their relative impacts, costs, and limitations. This section reviews these factors and lays out the most likely options on the table.

#### **Goals of Economic Countermeasures**

Economic countermeasures—defined broadly here to include financial sanctions, export controls, and other restrictions on economic activity—can have a variety of objectives. They may aim to *deter* aggression, either by promising punitive economic actions in response to a transgression (deterrence by punishment) or by denying an adversary the technology or resources to engage in aggressive activity in the future (deterrence by denial). They may also aim to *degrade* an adversary's ability or willingness to sustain aggression after it has begun.

The aim of economic countermeasures may evolve over time. The United States had long imposed export controls to limit the flow of military and dual-use technology to Russia. Immediately prior to Russia's full-scale invasion, the United States and allies threatened sanctions on Russia in a bid to deter military action. After the invasion, the focus of sanctions shifted to degrading Russia's ability and willingness to continue the war. Sanctions may also have had a signaling effect that G7 countries were aligned and willing to bear prolonged costs in support of Ukraine.

As in the case of Russia, the United States and allies have limited the flow of arms and military technology to China in part to blunt its ability to engage in aggression against Taiwan long before a potential crisis. The proper design of these long-term restrictions is a matter of contentious debate in the field of export controls and technology policy, but is not the focus of this paper.

Economic countermeasures might also be considered after a full-scale invasion of Taiwan to degrade China's ability to sustain the conflict. In fact, interviews and roundtables highlighted near consensus about the fact that sanctions would be imposed on China were it to

<sup>2</sup> STAND with Taiwan Act of 2023, S. Res. 1027, 118th Cong. (2023).

<sup>3</sup> The German Marshall Fund and Bertelsmann Foundation, 2022 Transatlantic Trends: Public Opinion in Times of Geopolitical Turmoil, September 29, 2022, https://www.gmfus.org/sites/default/files/2022-09/Transatlantic%20Trends%202022.pdf.

<sup>4</sup> Nikkei Staff Writers, "\$2.6tn Could Evaporate from Global Economy in Taiwan Emergency," *Nikkei Asia*, August 22, 2022, https://asia.nikkei.com/static/vdata/infographics/2-dot-6tn-dollars-could-evaporate-from-global-economy-in-taiwan-emergency/.



House members listen to information during a House Select Committee on the Strategic Competition Between the United States and the Chinese Communist Party meeting on "Taiwan Tabletop Exercise (TTX)," a war games simulation, on Capitol Hill in Washington, April 19, 2023. REUTERS/Amanda Andrade Rhoades

use military power to seize Taiwan. However, if the case of Russia is any guide, these sanctions take time to have an effect. Recent studies suggest that absent military intervention from the United States and allies, Taiwan is unlikely to withstand a full-scale invasion for the length of time necessary for sanctions alone to meaningfully degrade China's military capacity.<sup>5</sup>

Some level of sanctioning might therefore also be contemplated in a crisis *below the level of invasion*, to deter further aggression. Some G7 partners are already communicating to China that actions short of an invasion could trigger economic countermeasures. These actions are the core focus of this report. While we do not identify specific triggers for economic action below invasion—because these are still intensely debated—they might include a military quarantine scenario, where the PRC restricts the free movement of ships or planes to Taiwan; acts of overt economic coercion such as wide-ranging punitive restrictions on cross-strait trade; and major cyberattacks or other disruptions to telecommunications networks on the island. Taiwanese officials have described some of these below-invasion scenarios as the most likely and pressing military risks to Taiwan's sovereignty.<sup>6</sup> Some of these "gray zone" actions, besides, come with high global economic costs that could warrant efforts by G7 nations to deter Chinese actions.<sup>7</sup>

#### **Current Economic Statecraft Tools**

In looking to achieve these goals, G7 leaders have a range of tools available. Many economic countermeasures have been deployed in the context of previous crises (Table 1), including Russia's 2014 annexation of Crimea and 2022 full-scale invasion of Ukraine, making them useful starting points to assess potential future action.

<sup>5</sup> Mark Cancian, Matthew Cancian, and Eric Heginbotham, *The First Battle of the Next War: Wargaming a Chinese Invasion of Taiwan*, Center for Strategic and International Studies, January 9, 2023, <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/first-battle-next-war-wargaming-chi-nese-invasion-taiwan</u>.

<sup>6</sup> Evan Gorelick and Yash Roy, "Admiral Richard Chen Talks Taiwanese Blockade Contingency Plan," Yale Daily News, April 19, 2023, https://yaledailynews.com/blog/2023/04/19/admiral-richard-chen-talks-taiwanese-blockade-contingency-plan/.

<sup>7</sup> For example, a "peaceful quarantine" of Taiwan, whereby China would require ships to clear customs in mainland ports before docking in Taiwan, would likely cause a major spike in global shipping costs, with substantial international inflationary effects.

### Table 1. Tools Available to G7 Nations and Examples of Their Use Against Russia

DESCRIPTION	EXAMPLES OF G7 USE AGAINST RUSSIA
Sanctions on a country's individuals and entities as	sociated with political and military leadership
Asset freezing: Regulations freezing overseas assets of targeted individuals and entities.	EU Council Regulation No. 269/2014 freezing the assets of members of the Russian government.
<b>Visa restrictions:</b> Restrictions or bans on the issuance of visas to all citizens or certain individuals from the sanctioned country.	Bans from some European countries on the issuance of new visas and residence permits to Russian and Belarusian nationals.
Economic measures targeting a country's industria	l base
<b>Trade and investment restrictions:</b> Sectoral trade and direct investment restrictions.	US Exec. Order No. 14066 prohibiting certain imports and new investments in Russia's energy sector.
<b>Corporate debt instrument and equity</b> <b>restrictions:</b> Rules prohibiting trade in debt and equity instruments issued by companies or sectors.	Directive 3 under Exec. Order No. 14024 restricting trade in debt and equity instruments of Russian state-owned enterprises.
<b>Export controls:</b> Additional or enhanced controls on exported goods and technologies.	US controls on the export, reexport, or transfer of any goods, software, or technology on the Commerce Control List of sensitive or dual-use items.
Economic measures targeting a country's financial	system
<b>Full blocking sanctions:</b> Restrictions prohibiting any transactions between nationals of the sanctioning economies with entities of the sanctioned country.	US Specially Designated Nationals (SDN) listing of Russian banks VTB, Sberbank, and others.
<b>Sovereign debt restrictions:</b> Rules prohibiting participation in markets for debt issued by a sanctioned country's government, central bank, or national wealth funds.	Directives under US Exec. Order No. 14024 prohibiting US financial institutions from purchasing Russian government bonds.
<b>SWIFT bans:</b> Prohibiting provision of financial messaging services to sanctioned institutions.	EU Council Decisions 2022/345 and 346 banning certain Russian entities from the Society for Worldwide Interbank Financial Telecommunications (SWIFT) network.
Other economic measures	
<b>Airspace and shipping restrictions:</b> Restrictions banning access to a sanctioning country's airspace or territorial waters.	US Department of Transportation suspension of Russian passenger and cargo flight schedules.
Suspension of Permanent Normal Trade Relations (PNTR): Raising tariffs to pre-World Trade Organization levels.	US Suspending Normal Trade Relations with Russia and Belarus Act.
<b>Commodity price caps:</b> Establishment of a price floor or ceiling for commodities sold to or purchased from a sanctioned country.	G7 restrictions on the provision of services to oil shipping entities engaging with Russia, based on compliance with a price cap.

In understanding whether these tools could also be deployed in a major cross-strait crisis, it is important to remember that some tools are already being used against China today, both by the United States and other members of the G7. Actions include, among others:

- Export controls including product-based and end user-based controls on certain strategic technologies, such as semiconductors, integrated circuits, and supercomputing technology.<sup>8</sup>
- Restrictions on the trading of debt and equity instruments in certain military-related companies under the Non-SDN Chinese Military Industrial Complex Companies List.<sup>9</sup>
- Sanctions imposed on persons involved in the repression of minorities in Xinjiang, as well as small Chinese banks aiding Iran and North Korea in sanctions evasion.<sup>10</sup>
- US and EU coordination of sanctions against Chinese firms involved in supporting Russia's war on Ukraine.

While these measures are applied at a much smaller scale than they would be in a Taiwan Strait crisis, they illustrate the fact that G7 nations have already shown willingness to use economic measures against China when Chinese actions or policies were considered problematic. Importantly, these measures have been selective. From manufactured goods to inputs for electric vehicles, to machine tools, and pharmaceuticals, China is deeply embedded in global supply chains in a way wholly more complicated than Russia's energy exports. At the same time, China's reserves, capital controls, the state-owned banking sector, and abundant fiscal space provide the Chinese economy with critical buffers and economic defense mechanisms.

#### **Tools in a Future Crisis**

In imposing sanctions in a Taiwan crisis, G7 partners would seek to amplify existing measures taken against China and focus on asymmetric dependencies. Policymakers will likely look to the same types of targets described in Table 1, with varying intensity depending on the level of escalation, namely:

- 1. Sanctions on China's financial sector
- Sanctions on individuals associated with the leadership of the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) and People's Liberation Army (PLA)
- **3.** Restrictions on industrial companies in sectors relevant to China's defense industrial base

We take these three types of tools as our baseline for likely G7 countermeasures in a Taiwan crisis and analyze each in depth.

While these are the most likely sets of tools identified by experts based on past actions, future crises may bring new tools to the table too. Conversations with US and European officials made clear that Russia's invasion of Ukraine reshaped the contours of what was possible in the realm of economic statecraft. Just as blocking Russia's central bank reserves and implementing an oil price cap were initially considered unrealistic, crises may spur discussions around new tools. Roundtable discussants raised options ranging

<sup>8</sup> Office of Congressional and Public Affairs, "Commerce Implements New Export Controls on Advanced Computing and Semiconductor Manufacturing Items to the People's Republic of China (PRC)," Bureau of Industry and Security, United States Department of Commerce, October 7, 2022, <u>https://www.bis.doc.gov/index.php/documents/about-bis/newsroom/press-releases/3158-2022-10-07bis-press-release-advanced-computing-and-semiconductor-manufacturing-controls-final/file.</u>

<sup>9</sup> Lublod Gordon and Alex Leary, "Biden Expands Blacklist of Chinese Companies Banned From U.S. Investment," Wall Street Journal, June 3, 2021, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/biden-expands-blacklist-of-chinese-companies-banned-from-u-s-investment-11622741711</u>.

<sup>10</sup> US Department of the Treasury's Office of Foreign Assets Control, "Treasury Sanctions Chinese Entity and Officials Pursuant to Global Magnitsky Human Rights Executive Order," July 31, 2020, <u>https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm1073</u>.

from targeting casinos in Macau, which are regarded as havens of capital flight for China's elite as well as illicit finance and money laundering; to imposing controls on China's digital industries and firms, which power much of the country's urban and consumer economy; to limiting access to International Monetary Fund (IMF) Special Drawing Rights, and stopping repayments of dollar-denominated Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) debt. We do not explore these potential countermeasures in this study. However, some of the ideas discussed by stakeholders illustrate the range of additional tools that could be brought to bear in a crisis.

# III. SANCTIONS SCENARIOS AND THEIR COSTS

n this section we examine three likely channels of G7 sanctions—on China's financial system, on certain individuals and entities, and on industrial sectors. We provide an assessment of China-G7 economic value at stake through use of each type of tool, and evaluate implementation challenges, possible effectiveness, and risks.

Hypothetical Scenarios	Description	Economic Value at Direct Risk of Disruption	Possible Effects
Limited financial-sector sanctions	Blocking sanctions on several smaller banks with military or strategic technology ties	Hundreds of millions     of dollars in disrupted     cross-border transactions,     likely redirected to other     financial institutions	<ul> <li>Minimal impact on China's financial system</li> <li>Low global spillovers</li> </ul>
Full-scale financial-sector sanctions	Blocking sanctions on China's four largest banks, China's Ministry of Finance, and the People's Bank of China	<ul> <li>\$3.7 trillion in Chinese overseas bank assets and reserves under potential risk of disruption</li> <li>\$178 billion in G7 banking assets held in China under potential risk of disruption</li> <li>\$3 trillion in cross-border financial flows at risk of disruption</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Major disruptions to China's financial system</li> <li>Large immediate interruptions to trade with China</li> <li>Potential contagion to global financial institutions</li> <li>Significant pressure both on commodity exporters to China and on regional exporters competing with China as a result of a weaker renminbi</li> </ul>

#### **Economic Countermeasures Aimed at China's Financial System**

In a Taiwan crisis, G7 leaders could consider deploying economic countermeasures targeted at China's financial system. Financial sector sanctions are a central pillar of the G7's recent sanctions program aimed at the Kremlin. These measures include actions to block transactions with major Russian banks, freeze their assets, and deny them access to the global dollar payments infrastructure. This section explores the economic implications of sanctions on China's financial system, considering two primary options: a targeted sanctions program to limit dollar financing to small banks involved in funding military-related activities, and a comprehensive sanctions program targeting China's four largest banks and its central bank with the aim of cutting China off from global financial markets.



A Chinese national flag flies in front of the China Construction Bank (CCB) Tower at Hong Kong's central business district in this December 26, 2014 file picture. REUTERS/Tyrone Siu/Files

#### **Global Economic Links: Finance**

For an economy of its size, China has relatively limited external financial sector ties. China is the world's second-largest economy and has the largest volume of international goods trade, yet it ranks eighth and ninth in the world in terms of total external assets and liabilities.<sup>11</sup> Nonetheless, these ties have critical global importance. As of the end of 2022, China held 95 percent of its \$3.3 trillion in reserves in foreign currency (with the remaining held in gold).<sup>12</sup> China does not report the exact composition of its foreign exchange reserves, but it is known to hold at least \$1.1 trillion in US government bonds through US custodians, and more routed through custodians in Belgium,<sup>13</sup> as well as about \$300 billion in corporate debt and equity.<sup>14</sup> The remainder of China's foreign currency reserves are held predominantly in euros, Japanese yen, and pounds sterling.<sup>15</sup> In addition to China's official reserves, China's banking sector holds \$1.5 trillion in cross-border assets according to State Administration of Foreign Exchange statistics, most of which is held in G7 currencies.<sup>16</sup>

<sup>11 &</sup>quot;IMF Data: Balance of Payments and International Investment Position Statistics," International Monetary Fund, 2022, https://data.imf.org/?sk=7A51304B-6426-40C0-83DD-CA473CA1FD52.

<sup>12 &</sup>quot;Official Reserve Assets (2022)," State Administration of Foreign Exchange, January 7, 2023, <u>https://www.safe.gov.cn/en/ForexReserves/index.html</u>. China reported in 2018 that as of year-end 2014, it held 58 percent of its reserves in dollar-denominated assets; see Zhou Xin, "China Gives Up Two of Its Best-kept Forex Reserve Secrets," *South China Morning Post*, July 29, 2019,

https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/3020410/how-much-chinas-forex-reserves-us-dollars-beijing-gives-two.

<sup>13</sup> Brad Setser, "A Few Words on China's Holdings of U.S. Bonds," Council on Foreign Relations, January 17, 2018, <a href="https://www.cfr.org/blog/few-words-chinas-holdings-us-bonds">https://www.cfr.org/blog/few-words-chinas-holdings-us-bonds</a>.

<sup>14 &</sup>quot;Annual Surveys of Foreign Portfolio Holdings of U.S. Securities at end-June 2022." US Department of the Treasury, April 28, 2023, https://home.treasury.gov/data/treasury-international-capital-tic-system-home-page/tic-press-releases-by-topic.

<sup>15 &</sup>quot;IMF Data: Currency Composition of Official Foreign Exchange Reserves," IMF, 2022, accessed May 23, 2023, <u>https://data.imf.org/?sk=E6A5F467-C14B-4AA8-9F6D-5A09EC4E62A4</u>.

<sup>16 &</sup>quot;Chinese Banking Sector Foreign Assets and Liabilities," State Administration of Foreign Exchange, data as of December 31, 2022, accessed June 6, 2023, <a href="https://www.safe.gov.cn/safe/2023/0330/22531.html">https://www.safe.gov.cn/safe/2023/0330/22531.html</a>.

#### Table 2. China's Global Banking Sector Links

USD billions

Туре	Financial Ties	Total	Estimated Disruptions Under Full Scale Sanctions Scenario*
Chinese assets	Nongold foreign exchange reserves	\$3,127	\$3,127
	Other cross-border banking assets	\$1,519	\$586
	Total	\$4,646	\$3,713
G7 assets	G7 holdings of Chinese foreign exchange reserves	\$52	\$52
	Total cross-border claims on Chinese banks (e.g., loans, deposits, debt instruments)	\$126	\$126
	Total	\$178	\$178
Flows (annual)	Trade in goods and services	\$6,855	\$2,645
	Repatriated income from investment in China	\$384	\$148
	Direct investment	\$330	\$127
	Portfolio investment	\$281	\$108
	Total	\$7,850	\$3,029

\* Full scale sanctions scenario assumes imposition of SDN designations on China's Big Four banks (Agricultural Bank of China, Bank of China, Industrial and Commercial Bank of China, and China Construction Bank), the State Administration of Foreign Exchange, and the People's Bank of China.

Sources: International Monetary Fund, World Bank, Bank for International Settlements, China State Administration of Foreign Exchange, People's Bank of China. Note: G7 reserves of Chinese renminbi (RMB) are estimated from IMF currency composition of official foreign exchange (COFER) shares.

Global bank holdings of assets within China's banking system are much lower. On average, only 3 percent of global central bank reserve holdings are in RMB-denominated assets.<sup>17</sup> G7 banks hold \$112 billion in claims on Chinese banking institutions such as loans, deposits, and debt instruments, which is only 1 percent of total cross-border bank claims.<sup>18</sup> While this means that global banks, on average, are not heavily exposed to

China in terms of explicit bank assets, it also means that Chinese banks primarily borrow from Chinese domestic savers and do not depend heavily on foreign borrowing to maintain their balance sheets.

Global exposures to China's banking system are much greater when considering China's role facilitating cross-border financial *flows*, particularly trade. When Chinese importers and exporters do business abroad,

<sup>17 &</sup>quot;Currency Composition of Official Foreign Exchange Reserves (COFER)," IMF, Q4 2022, accessed June 6, 2023. <u>https://data.imf.org/?sk=E6A5F467-C14B-4AA8-9F6D-5A09EC4E62A4.</u>

<sup>18</sup> Table A6.2-S Banks' Cross-border Positions on Residents of China, Outstanding at end-December 2022," Bank for International Settlements, Locational Banking Statistics, accessed May 23, 2023, http://stats.bis.org;8089/statx/srs/table/A6.2?c=CN&p=&f=xlsx.

they typically do so in foreign currencies: 77 percent of China's total \$6.8 trillion in goods and services trade is settled in currencies other than the RMB, primarily US dollars and euros.<sup>19</sup> To facilitate these cross-border payments, Chinese banks maintain correspondent accounts at global banks, which debit or credit dollar and euro payments to the Chinese correspondent accounts on behalf of the foreign customer or supplier. Maintaining these correspondent accounts is a key part of the financial infrastructure underpinning global trade.

Chinese banks also finance other important cross-border flows, including \$384 billion in repatriated income from foreign businesses and investments, \$330 billion in inbound and outbound direct investment, and \$381 billion in cross-border portfolio investment.<sup>20</sup>

#### **Scenarios**

With these financial sector linkages in mind, we consider two potential sanctions scenarios: one in which G7 countries would impose limited sanctions on a small bank with linkages to China's military or technology sector, and another where they would deploy full-scale sanctions on China's central bank and China's Big Four banking institutions.

#### Limited sanctions scenario

One potential scenario would involve imposing blocking sanctions on a small Chinese bank with limited financial ties to the global financial system and with links to China's military or dual-use technology sectors. The nominal purpose of these sanctions would be to constrain the flow of foreign financing to military-relevant economic activities.

Actions of this kind have been imposed by the United States before. In 2012, the US Treasury Department sanctioned China's Bank of Kunlun for providing financial services to six Iranian banks sanctioned by the United States for involvement with Iran's weapons program and international terrorism.<sup>21</sup> In 2017, the United States issued a final rule under Section 311 of the USA PATRIOT Act severing China's Bank of Dandong from the international dollar financing system for its role in helping the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) evade sanctions.<sup>22</sup>

The Bank of Kunlun and Bank of Dandong were relatively small and had limited ties to the global financial system. The financial impact from these actions on the global financial system was minimal. In the case of the Bank of Dandong, for instance, the bank processed \$844 million in cross-border transactions in 2016 just prior to being identified as an institution of "primary money laundering concern," a modest sum in the broader picture of global financial flows.<sup>23</sup> While these banks were cut off from the global dollar financing system, they remain connected to the rest of China's banking sector. As raised in our roundtables, this enables them to continue providing financial services for US sanctioned entities, including Iran and the DPRK.

In a Taiwan crisis scenario, policymakers would face a similar challenge. G7 countries could impose blocking sanctions on small banks, freezing any foreign as-

<sup>19</sup> Gerard DiPippo and Andrea Leonard Palazzi, "It's All About Networking: The Limits of Renminbi Internationalization," Center for Strategic and International Studies, April 18, 2023, <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/its-all-about-networking-limits-renminbi-internationalization</u>.

<sup>20 &</sup>quot;Abridged Balance of Payments, 2022," State Administration of Foreign Exchange, accessed June 6, 2023, <u>https://www.safe.gov.cn/en/2023/0331/2064.html</u>.

<sup>21</sup> Comprehensive Iran Sanctions, Accountability, and Divestment Act of 2010, Pub. L. No. 111-195, 124 Stat. 1313 (2010).

<sup>22 &</sup>quot;FinCEN Further Restricts North Korea's Access to the U.S. Financial System and Warns U.S. Financial Institutions of North Korean Schemes," Financial Crimes Enforcement Network, November 02, 2017, https://www.fincen.gov/news/news-releases/fincen-further-restricts-north-koreas-access-us-financial-system-and-warns-us.

<sup>23</sup> Gabriel Wildau, "US Accuses Bank of Dandong of Dealings with North Korea," *Financial Times*, June 30, 2017, <u>https://www.ft.com/con-</u>tent/5cc01814-5d48-11e7-9bc8-8055f264aa8b.

sets held in G7 jurisdictions and prohibiting domestic individuals and entities from transacting with those banks. However, even if the sanctioned banks lost direct access to correspondent banks in the United States and Europe, they would still have access to financing channels from other Chinese banks, and China's military-industrial enterprises could still easily access dollar financing, if needed, from other channels in China's state-run banking system. Rather than make a substantial impact on China's financing flows, the primary impact of these types of sanctions would be limited to conveying an intent to escalate financial sanctions further, potentially on larger, more systemically important institutions.

#### Full-scale financial sector sanctions scenario

At the other extreme, the United States and allies could take much more drastic measures against China's financial system by, for example, imposing blocking sanctions and denying SWIFT access to China's central bank, its finance ministry, and China's Big Four banks, which collectively hold one-third of China's total banking assets.<sup>24</sup>

The economic impact of such moves would be dramatic, both for China and for the world. This would effectively freeze China's foreign exchange reserves held in overseas custodial accounts, making them unusable for the defense of China's currency or to meet short-term obligations to finance China's imports or external debt repayments. The bulk of overseas assets of the Big Four banks —amounting to around \$586 billion—would be frozen.<sup>25</sup> This represents a floor, not the ceiling, of the global economic disruption from these actions, which are many magnitudes higher.

G7 assets in China would also be at risk. It is likely that China would freeze the (relatively small) renminbi-denominated holdings of G7 banks. Chinese banks, facing a sudden shortage of foreign exchange due to asset freezes, would likely fall into technical default on G7 bank-issued debt, totaling around \$126 billion.

Sanctioned banks would also be cut off from the international dollar payments system. Chinese banks do not systematically report the scale of their cross-border transaction settlements, so we are left to estimate the scale of disruption if China's Big Four banks were sanctioned. Starting from China's balance of payments statistics on cross-border trade and investment, we estimate what share of that activity is attributable to the Big Four. We assume that the Big Four banks' role in facilitating cross-border trade and investment is proportional to their share of foreign asset ownership in China's whole banking sector, indicating approximately \$3 trillion in trade and investment flows could be put at risk, primarily from disruptions to trade settlement. This is only a rough estimate and is likely an undercount, but it illustrates the scale of economic activity at risk from full-scale sanctions on China's largest banks.

Over the long term, Chinese importers and exporters could move to other, unsanctioned banks for trade settlement and finance, but the immediate disruption to global trade would be substantial and smaller banks would likely struggle to backfill the enormous demand for trade-facilitating financial services in the short term. Eventually, Chinese importers and exporters would adapt to financial-sector sanctions by turning to a different set of banks and potentially engaging in more renminbi-denominated transactions (see Box 1 on page 16 on China's international payments alternatives). But the vast majority of China's exports would be impacted in the short term, as it would be extremely difficult for Chinese companies to receive US dollar- or euro-denominated payments for goods.

24 Respectively they are the People's Bank of China and China Banking and Insurance Regulatory Commission, and the Agricultural Bank of China, Industrial and Commercial Bank of China, China Construction Bank, and Bank of China.

<sup>25</sup> People's Bank of China statistics, accessed through CEIC on June 6, 2023.

Freezing China's official foreign exchange assets would also have substantial global spillovers. An asset freeze of China's dollar reserves would suddenly make dollars in China scarce, driving down the value of the renminbi relative to the dollar. Beijing could fight this depreciation pressure in the short term through strict capital controls and exchange rate interventions, but ultimately would need to allow the renminbi to depreciate to ease outflow pressures and stabilize China's balance of payments.

A weaker exchange rate would make goods imports more expensive and reduce China's global economic throw weight. Disruptions to China's export trade would also entail substantial economic hardship and financial stress for Chinese companies and suppliers to global markets. However, assuming that Chinese exporters and importers eventually found other non-sanctioned banks to legally conduct trade with foreign counterparties, China would still avoid a balance of payments crisis. China presently runs a large current account surplus, providing a consistent flow of dollars into its financial system. In fact, devaluation of the renminbi would ultimately make Chinese exports more competitive relative to other countries, which would push some of the impact of sanctions on to exporters in those countries. Other emerging market currencies, including those of US allies, would be likely to depreciate sharply against the US dollar as well. Countries that depended upon exports to China, such as Angola and Brazil, would see those export markets contract sharply.

The imposition of broad-based financial sanctions on Chinese banks would create significant dislocations within the global financial system and would likely require a coordinated policy response among developed market central banks in order to manage the fallout. Global supply chains would be upended while exporters and importers routed activities to unsanctioned banks. Countries that rely on dollar financing to finance trade with the United States and Europe, for instance—would face a surge in financing costs, requiring the Federal Reserve to pump dollars back into the global economy through central bank swap lines. But even if swap lines with China were prohibited, these dollars would find their way back into China's economy due to its trade surplus with the rest of the world.

#### **Takeaways**

While it is likely that a financial sanctions package would be on the table in the case of a major Taiwan crisis, avenues for sanctioning China's financial system face limitations. A lower-scale response that targeted small banks involved with financing military activities would limit the negative impact on the global economy, but it would have little effect on Chinese behavior or military activities because other financing channels would remain open. On the other extreme, a full-scale sanctions response targeting China's central bank and most of the country's major commercial banks would have massive economic spillovers-for China's economy, but also for the global financial system and the global economy. Second-order consequences could include a tightening of global trade financing conditions; weakness in emerging market currencies and balance of payments problems in emerging markets; major supply chain disruptions and interruptions to global manufacturing of consumer goods; and inflationary short-term impacts from interrupted China-world trade.

Sanctions on China's financial sector could end up falling somewhere between these two extremes, with sanctions placed on midsize banks, for instance. Impacts from these sanctions on trade and financial markets would be more moderate than in the case of a maximal sanctions scenario, but these face many of the same limitations as more comprehensive sanctions.

Fundamentally, the long-term strategic benefit of financial-sector sanctions is unclear. Imposed on small banks, they would have minimal impact on China's ability to finance military activities. At a large scale, sanctions would disrupt trade with China in the short run, but they would not fundamentally change China's position within global manufacturing supply chains. Over time, China's terms of trade would probably improve along with a weaker exchange rate. The symmetrical impact of such sanctions on China and the rest of the world reduces the credibility of such broad-based financial sanctions as a deterrent.

Hypothetical Scenarios	Description	Economic Value at Di- rect Risk of Disruption	Possible Effects
Narrow sanction package	Sanctions on a narrow group of CCP, government, and PLA officials	<b>Negligible</b> , given narrow target set and likely domestic scrutiny around their wealth	Limited financial impact Unlikely to be effective given targets' alignment with leadership actions on Taiwan
Broad sanction package	Sanctions on a broad group of officials and business elites	Tens of billions of dollars in exposed overseas assets	Major economic impact on sanctioned individuals, but potentially limited impact on policy outcomes given waning political sway of business elites.

### Economic Countermeasures Aimed at Individuals and Entities Associated with CCP and PLA Leadership

Sanctioning the leadership and key associates of adversarial governments, criminal organizations, and terrorist groups is a well-established mechanism deployed by G7 nations and international organizations, including the United Nations. These measures are meant to pressure the targeted individuals, organizations, and governments to change their behavior or policies, while freezing their assets and restricting their ability to raise, use, and move funds.<sup>26</sup> In the event of a Taiwan crisis, G7 countries could impose targeted financial sanctions on Chinese government and military officials as well as other politically connected elites to attempt to deter further escalation and increase economic pressure on General Secretary Xi Jinping and his close allies.

Sanctions targeting Russian government and military officials and elites have been a central part of the G7 and allies' sanctions strategy to counter Russia's aggression toward Ukraine. Since the 2014 invasion of Crimea, G7 allies have collectively sanctioned more than 9,600 Russian-linked individuals, with a specific focus on government and military officials, oligarchs, and others with links to the regime as well as their family members and close associates who received asset transfers before a sanctions designation.<sup>27</sup> As of March 2023, members of the Russian Elites, Proxies and Oligarchs (REPO) Task Force—a coalition of G7 nations, Australia, and the European Commission-have blocked Russian assets valued at more than \$58 billion, including both financial accounts and assets such as real estate and luxury goods.<sup>28</sup>

<sup>26</sup> Clara Portela and Thijs Van Laer, "The Design and Impacts of Individual Sanctions: Evidence From Elites in Côte d'Ivoire and Zimbabwe," *Politics and Governance* 10 (2022): 26-35, accessed May 23, 2023, <u>https://www.cogitatiopress.com/politicsandgovernance/article/view/4745/4745</u>.

<sup>27</sup> Maia Nikoladze and Kim Donovan, "Russia Sanctions Database," Atlantic Council, April 17, 2023, <u>https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/econographics/russia-sanctions-database/?mkt\_tok=NjU5LVdaWC0wNzUAAAGKHcKzNofWDS-</u> d8VL6DhFy3fkXyAEXwmT-fQzypCsN2ZxyBCbw55KBlKrW4tktQ3\_f6o0mawVTtxXcplcPxpaNTvAuAbj87vcmEZwKZewy8xKw.

<sup>28 &</sup>quot;Joint Statement from the REPO Task Force," US Department of the Treasury, March 9, 2023, <a href="https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-re-leases/jy1329">https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-re-leases/jy1329</a>.

#### Box 1

#### How Well-Developed Are China's International Payments Alternatives?

ver the past five years, China's Ministry of Finance and the People's Bank of China (PBOC) have established several platforms to facilitate cross-border transactions and reduce reliance on dollar-based payment systems. Given the increased interest from across the Global South in alternative payment systems to the dollar in the wake of G7 sanctions on Russia, it is likely that in the next five years more of the Chinese systems could be used as a means of sanctions evasion.

In 2015, China launched its Cross-border Interbank Payment System (CIPS) to function as a settlement and clearance mechanism for renminbi transactions. An alternative to the dollar-based Clearing House Interbank Payment System (CHIPS), CIPS is supervised by the PBOC, and participants have the opportunity to message each other through the CIPS messaging system.

Data on CIPS usage suggest that transaction volumes have more than doubled in that period, growing by 113 percent.<sup>1</sup> However, while China is making significant progress in developing international payment alternatives, it lags behind the established global payment ecosystem.<sup>2</sup> Research indicates that CHIPS has ten times more participants and settles forty times more transactions compared to CIPS.<sup>3</sup> These incumbents have well-established networks, widespread acceptance, and trust among global users.

#### Can CIPS Stand Up Against CHIPS and SWIFT?

In comparing the size of payment networks, their global reach, and daily transaction value, CIPS is equivalent to only a fraction of SWIFT and CHIPS.



Data from: Clearing House, Reuters "Factbox: What is China's Onshore Yuan Clearing and Settlement System CIPS?"

Perhaps the most significant payment alternative is China's development of its Central Bank Digital Currency (CBDC), the e-CNY, which began in 2017. The retail CBDC project focuses on enabling individuals and businesses to use the e-CNY for everyday transactions. Interestingly, the PBOC has over 300 staff working on their CBDC project, and only about one hundred working on CIPS.<sup>4</sup> However, this retail CBDC project may have limited ability to help internationalize the yuan and facilitate its use as a means of sanctions evasion given its domestic focus and the lack of infrastructure for cross-border use.

The same cannot be said, however, of China's wholesale CBDC ambitions. China's wholesale project aims to streamline interbank transactions and improve its cross-border financial system efficiency. Project mBridge is a joint experiment with the Hong Kong Monetary Authority, Bank of Thailand, Central Bank of the United Arab Emirates, and Bank for International Settlements to create common infrastructure that enables real-time cross-border transactions using CBDCs. In October 2022, the project successfully conducted 164 transactions in collaboration with twenty banks across four countries, settling a total of \$22 million, with almost half of all transactions in the e-CNY.

This initiative demonstrates China's active involvement in exploring innovative solutions for international payments, particularly in the context of cross-border transactions which do not use dollars or euros. This system, though not yet ready for full launch, could help countries bypass dollar-denominated systems like SWIFT or CHIPS and develop an alternative financial architecture.

The biggest challenge for new China-based cross-border payments architecture is liquidity. China maintains capital controls on yuan and offshore clearing, and settlement of yuan is severely limited in comparison to the dollar, euro, pound, and yen. Removing these capital controls to provide liquidity pools for offshore clearing and settlement in yuan will come with some financial instability in Chinese markets, which is undesirable to leadership in the short term.

However, even if certain transactions will be more costly to execute, the recent history of sanctions evasions shows actors are willing to pay a premium to have specific transactions avoid dollars and US enforcement. China is investing significant resources in scaling up these capabilities.

<sup>1</sup> Payment System Report (Q2 2022), People's Bank of China, 2023, <u>http://www.pbc.gov.cn/en/3688110/3688172/4437084/4664</u> 821/2022092314120713992.pdf.

<sup>2</sup> Josh Lipsky and Ananya Kumar, "The Dollar Has Some Would-be Rivals. Meet the Challengers," The Atlantic Council, September 22, 2022. https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/the-dollar-has-some-would-be-rivals-meet-the-challengers/.

<sup>3</sup> Barry Eichengreen, Sanctions, SWIFT, and China's Cross-Border Interbank Payments System, Center for Strategic and International Studies, May 20, 2022, <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/sanctions-swift-and-chinas-cross-border-interbank-payments-system#:w--</u> text=China%2C%20despite%20having%20concern%20about,foreign%20bank%20branches%20and%20subsidiaries.

<sup>4 &</sup>quot;Behind the Scenes of Central Bank Digital Currency: Emerging Trends, Insights, and Policy Lessons," IMF, February 9, 2022.



Headquarters of the People's Bank of China (PBOC), the central bank, pictured in Beijing, China, September 28, 2018. REUTERS/Jason Lee

Separately, some G7 nations have imposed unilateral sanctions on PRC officials in response to human rights abuses and PRC actions in Hong Kong. As of May 2023, the United States had designated forty-two government officials, including former Chief Executive of the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region Carrie Lam and other PRC government officials, in response to actions undermining Hong Kong's autonomy.<sup>29</sup> In March 2021, the EU also made a rare use of its Global Human Rights Sanctions Regime to sanction four high-ranking Chinese officials for their involvement in human rights abuses against ethnic minorities in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region, with sanctions including travel bans and asset freezes<sup>30</sup>—a move complemented by economic countermeasures taken the same day by the United States, the United Kingdom, and Canada.<sup>31</sup>

It is highly likely that G7 nations would consider multilateral targeted designations against Chinese government and PLA officials and their associates in a major

<sup>29 &</sup>quot;Treasury Sanctions Individuals for Undermining Hong Kong's Autonomy," US Department of the Treasury, August 7, 2020, <u>https://</u> <u>home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/sm1088</u>.

<sup>30 &</sup>quot;EU Imposes Further Sanctions Over Serious Violations of Human Rights around the World," Council of the European Union, March 22, 2021, <u>https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2021/03/22/eu-imposes-further-sanctions-over-serious-violations-of-human-rights-around-the-world/.</u>

<sup>31 &</sup>quot;Treasury Sanctions Chinese Government Officials in Connection with Serious Human Rights Abuse in Xinjiang," US Department of the Treasury, March 22, 2021, https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy0070; and "Council Implementing Regulation (EU) 2021/478 of 22 March 2021 Implementing Regulation (EU) 2020/1998 Concerning Restrictive Measures against Serious Human Rights Violations and Abuses," Official Journal of the European Union 64 (2021): 1-12, https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/PDF/?uri=OJ:L:2021:099I:FULL&from=EN.

Taiwan crisis, given their relative success coordinating multilateral sanctions to counter Russia's invasion of Ukraine.<sup>32</sup> The following section explores economic ties at stake and potential sanctions scenarios.

#### **Global Economic Links: Individuals Abroad**

Assessing the scale of overseas assets covered by a potential sanctions regime on Chinese government, party, and military officials is extremely complex. There is limited available public information on the wealth of Chinese officials, in large part because that wealth is concealed via layers of personal networks and investment vehicles, and is often managed by third parties. These third parties invest on behalf of officials in domestic and overseas properties, publicly listed companies, and other investments—often in offshore jurisdictions such as the British Virgin Islands (BVI), the Cayman Islands, and Samoa. These offshore company structures often open bank or brokerage accounts in other jurisdictions, thereby further obscuring the relationship to the ultimate beneficiary.

For the purpose of this study, the authors used data derived from investigative reports and leaks of financial information such as the Panama Papers, which combined give a broad sense of the scale of assets connected to some of the highest-ranking figures of China's leadership. In 2012, Bloomberg reported that Xi's extended family held more than \$400 million in business holdings and real estate.<sup>33</sup> The same year,

reporting by the New York Times identified \$2.7 billion in assets linked to former Premier Wen Jiabao and his close network.<sup>34</sup> Leaks of financial information including the offshore accounts analyzed by the International Consortium of Investigative Journalists in 2014 confirmed the existence of shell companies incorporated in the British Virgin Islands that are linked to the relatives of Wen and Xi, although the value of assets linked to these companies is unknown.<sup>35</sup> The leaked information also contained evidence of BVI-incorporated companies held by relatives of former Premier Li Peng and former President Hu Jintao, among others. Despite the opacity surrounding the overseas assets of the elite of the CCP, these single cases are potential indications that relevant, sanctionable assets likely represent tens of billions of dollars in aggregate.

This figure could grow quickly if the targets of financial sanctions were extended beyond high-level CCP and PLA leadership to include politically linked private business leaders. The estimated net worth of the top 200 wealthiest people in China is around \$1.8 trillion.<sup>36</sup> Twenty-nine of those business leaders are current members of the National People's Congress (NPC) or the Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference (CPPCC), with a combined net worth of \$278 billion. Much of this net worth is, however, linked to business activities taking place in China, rather than within G7 jurisdictions.

<sup>32</sup> Notably, the G7 was able to block central bank assets valued at approximately \$300 billion; see Charles Lichfield, "Windfall: How Russia Managed Oil and Gas Income After Invading Ukraine, and How It Will Have to Make Do with Less," Atlantic Council, November 30, 2022, <a href="https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depth-research-reports/issue-brief/windfall-how-russia-managed-oil-and-gas-income-after-invading-ukraine-and-how-it-will-have-to-make-do-with-less/#reserves.">https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depth-research-reports/issue-brief/windfall-how-russia-managed-oil-and-gas-income-after-invading-ukraine-and-how-it-will-have-to-make-do-with-less/#reserves.</a>

<sup>33</sup> Bloomberg News, "Xi Jinping Millionaire Relations Reveal Elite Chinese Fortunes," Bloomberg, June 29, 2012, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2012-06-29/xi-jinping-millionaire-relations-reveal-fortunes-of-elite?sref=H0KmZ7Wk.

<sup>34</sup> David Barboza, "Billions in Hidden Riches for Family of Chinese Leader," *New York Times*, October 25, 2012, https://www.nytimes.com/2012/10/26/business/global/family-of-wen-jiabao-holds-a-hidden-fortune-in-china.html.

<sup>35</sup> Marina Walker Guevara et al., "Leaked Records Reveal Offshore Holdings of China's Elite," International Consortium of Investigative Journalists, January 21, 2014, <a href="https://www.icij.org/investigations/offshore/leaked-records-reveal-offshore-holdings-of-chinas-elite/">https://www.icij.org/investigations/offshore/leaked-records-reveal-offshore-holdings-of-chinas-elite/</a>.

<sup>36 &</sup>quot;Hurun China Rich List 2022," Hurun Research Institute, November 8, 2022, <u>https://www.hurun.net/en-US/Rank/HsRankDetails?page-type=rich</u>.

#### **Scenarios**

A scenario involving sanctions on Chinese officials could proceed in several stages, with a first set of actions targeting a narrow and lower-level set of party, government, and military officials with direct links to a Taiwan crisis. Further actions could expand these sanctions to close associates of designated individuals, a longer list of officials, or ultimately to a broader set of politically connected business elites. Under the most extreme of scenarios, these sanctions could be widened to include China's highest-level leaders in response to major developments in the Taiwan Strait.

### Sanctions on a narrow set of CCP, government, and military officials

One likely scenario would involve sanctions—asset freezes and travel bans—imposed on a narrow group of CCP, government, and military officials with clear responsibilities over actions taking place in the strait. China's current minister of defense, Li Shangfu, is already under US sanctions<sup>37</sup>—but designations could be extended to cover select members of the Central Military Commission or high-ranking PLA commanders. These could also include close advisers to these officials or to China's high-level leaders on Taiwan-related issues.

The nominal purpose of these sanctions would be largely symbolic, and a means to condemn Beijing's actions. Their effectiveness in changing behavior is likely to be extremely limited and could contribute to a hardening of positions. Most of this group of designated officials would likely be highly aligned with Xi's decisions on Taiwan. Narrowly crafted sanctions on officials might also generate limited financial outcomes, given that these individuals are already under tight political scrutiny in China and unlikely to be allowed major overseas holdings. The scope of sanctionable assets might grow marginally larger, however, if close associates and family members are included, especially children of government officials studying in G7 countries, as well as close aides and the third parties handling their investments. Similar to the Russian case, these individuals may become a focus for the G7 if asset transfers occur ahead of designations.

#### Sanctions on a wider range of CCP, government, and military officials as well as business elites

In response to an escalation in the Taiwan Strait, G7 countries could decide to progressively expand sanctions to cover a longer list of government, CCP, and PLA officials. The list could also include certain business elites with known links to China's leadership, who lend their public or financial support to China's actions, or those who are active in sectors linked to China's military-industrial base. The United States has already designated several Chinese executives and companies for breaking US law by providing support to North Korea, among other violations.<sup>38</sup>

In addition to asset freezes and travel bans, G7 governments might impose restrictions on professional and financial services provided to these elites, including wealth management or business advisory services.<sup>39</sup> While Chinese clients overwhelmingly rely on the expertise of wealth managers based in Hong Kong, a small percentage of other managers are located in Switzerland (1.6 percent), the UK (1.6 percent), and the United States (1.1 percent).<sup>40</sup>

<sup>37 &</sup>quot;CAATSA Section 231: Addition of 33 Entities and Individuals to the List of Specified Persons and Imposition of Sanctions on the Equipment Development Department," US Department of State, September 20, 2018, <u>https://2017-2021.state.gov/caatsa-section-231-addition-of-33-entities-and-individuals-to-the-list-of-specified-persons-and-imposition-of-sanctions-on-the-equipment-development-department/index.html.</u>

<sup>38 &</sup>quot;Treasury Targets Actors Facilitating Illicit DPRK Financial Activity in Support of Weapons Programs," US Department of Treasury, April 24, 2023, <u>https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy1435</u>.

<sup>39</sup> See for example, "U.S. Treasury Takes Sweeping Action Against Russia's War Efforts," US Department of the Treasury, May 8, 2022, <u>https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy0771</u>; and "EU Sanctions against Russia Explained," Council of the European Union, <u>https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/sanctions/restrictive-measures-against-russia-over-ukraine/sanctions-against-russia-ex-plained/#services ; https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/russia-sanctions-guidance/russia-sanctions-guidance.</u>

<sup>40</sup> Ho-Chun Herbert Chang et al., "Complex Systems of Secrecy: The Offshore Networks of Oligarchs," PNAS Nexus 2, No. 3, March 2023, 51, https://doi.org/10.1093/pnasnexus/pgad051.

The purpose of this second round of sanctions would be to attempt to pressure these officials to push internally for a change in policy. Assuming intelligence about their overseas assets were available to G7 implementing authorities, these broader sanctions could end up covering tens of billions of dollars in overseas assets. The costs to designated officials could be high: besides the financial implications of an asset freeze, even the public revelation of foreign assets could be politically damaging.

Our roundtable participants noted that sanctions on individuals amid a Taiwan crisis could potentially produce a stronger response than has occurred with recent designations of Russians. Whereas many Russian officials have been under sanction since 2014 and have had time to adapt, such sanctions on China would be mostly new and immediately impactful to those designated.

Still, it remains unclear whether sanctions on China's business elites would compel a change in policy. Business leaders arguably have the most to lose from Chinese aggression against Taiwan to begin with, since disruptions in trade and investment with Taiwan and G7 partners will affect businesses first and foremost. The waning influence of the private sector in governance due to crackdowns on the technology and financial sectors under Xi raises further questions about business elites' ability to influence policy outcomes toward Taiwan.

#### Sanctions on China's high-level leaders

In an extreme escalation in the Taiwan Strait, sanctions could end up targeting China's highest-ranking officials including most members of the Political Bureau of the CCP's Central Committee and Xi himself. If Russia sanctions are any indication, this third circle of sanctions could also include China's ministers of foreign affairs, science, and technology or finance, the PBOC governor, or high-level members of China's legislative bodies (the NPC and CPPCC). These sanctions would similarly be largely symbolic.

#### Takeaways

The G7's response to Russia's invasion of Ukraine demonstrates that coordinated multilateral financial sanctions on political and business elites are now a central tool in G7 economic statecraft. By design, these sanctions have the benefit of having relatively low immediate economic impacts on G7 economies, concentrating costs on a small number of targeted officials. In principle, these sanctions also have the benefit of avoiding indiscriminately targeting China's broader populace.<sup>41</sup> Though in practice they often end up inadvertently affecting the broader population or the national economy, as foreign banks and private-sector entities reduce exposure to a broader range of individuals or entities than the ones directly sanctioned.

Their effectiveness as deterrence tools in a Taiwan crisis is in question, too. Narrow sanctions on CCP, government, and PLA officials would probably end up targeting political leaders already aligned with Xi's decisions on Taiwan. Chinese officials may conceal their offshore assets through complex personal networks and corporate structures that are potentially painful and costly to unravel. They also require tight coordination and information sharing among sanctioning parties, in order to locate and act against sanctioned individuals' assets across jurisdictions. (The foundation for this cooperation does exist, however, as a result of recent sanctions on Russia).

<sup>41</sup> Julia Grauvogel, Nikolay Marinov, and Tsz-Ning Wong, "Targeted Sanctions against Authoritarian Elites," April 26, 2022, <a href="https://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.4094157">https://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.4094157</a>.

Broader sanctions on business elites could freeze greater overseas wealth, but this may have limited impact on policy outcomes. Private business leaders are already incentivized to disfavor Chinese aggression toward Taiwan and have diminishing political sway after years of power centralization under Xi. Yet because they are an important signaling tool, sanctions on Chinese officials would very likely be considered in a major Taiwan crisis.

#### **Economic Countermeasures Aimed at China's Industrial Sectors**

Hypothetical Scenarios	Description	Economic Value at Direct Risk of Disruption	Possible Effects
Targeted sanctions scenario	Imposition of blocking sanctions on Chinese firms in military-adjacent sectors	<ul> <li>Case study on China's aerospace sector:</li> <li>G7 exports to China: \$2.2 billion</li> <li>China exports to the G7: \$1.2 billion</li> <li>Foreign direct investment: \$6.9 billion</li> <li>Portfolio: \$4.7 billion</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Major, asymmetric impact on targeted Chinese sectors dependent on foreign technology</li> <li>Substantial impact on foreign companies exporting to Chinese customers in these sectors, or reliant on critical Chinese inputs</li> </ul>
Maximalist export- controls scenario	Export ban on a broad range of military-adjacent sectors	<ul> <li>G7 exports to China: \$153 billion</li> <li>China exports to the G7: \$225 billion</li> <li>FDI: \$286 billion</li> <li>Portfolio: \$197 billion</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>Crippling impact on global supply chains, from first and second order impacts from sanctions</li> </ul>

Finally, G7 leaders may consider deploying export controls and other economic statecraft tools against Chinese companies or industries linked to China's military or defense industrial base.

These actions featured prominently in the G7 sanctions program on Russia, with a variety of trade and investment-related measures imposed on companies and industries linked to mining, electronics, aviation, and other sectors. The United States implemented stronger sector-wide export controls on certain industrial and electrical equipment, added military-linked companies to the US Commerce Department's (export-control) Entity List, and designated numerous companies on the SDN list.

Currently, Chinese firms with ties to the PLA and specific companies utilizing dual-use technologies already face sanctions and export controls. This signals additional businesses operating in these sectors as likely targets in a Taiwan crisis. In a crisis scenario, a number of economic countermeasures could be used to limit the flow of potential dual-use goods to China's military and restrict the operation of sectors critical to China's defense industrial base.

This section describes the economic linkages between potentially targeted sectors and the global economy, as well as the economic assets and flows that could be implicated under an economic statecraft program. To bring more granularity to our analysis, we use a case study approach that explores the potential for restrictions on China's aerospace sector. Our findings point to significant economic risks from a broad sanctions package, as well as deep interdependencies between China and G7 economies in potentially targeted sectors. This suggests that, if deployed, countermeasures would likely target narrower industries—or single firms within industries—where China depends on imported G7 technology and where global dependence on Chinese exports is small. Even then, sanctions could come with substantial costs to G7 technology exporters in the sanctioned industries.

#### Global Economic Links: Industries and Supply Chains

A number of Chinese industries could become the target of G7 countermeasures in the context of a major Taiwan crisis, due to their linkages to China's defense sectors. Among them, chemicals, metals, electronics, aviation, and shipbuilding already feature prominently in US lists of Chinese military-industrial companies, including the Non-SDN Chinese Military-Industrial Complex Companies list and the Department of Defense's Chinese Military Companies list—making them likely potential targets for future action.<sup>42</sup>

Collectively, these five industries already comprise over ten percent of Chinese gross domestic product, produce over \$6.7 trillion in annual revenue, and employ over 45 million people.<sup>43</sup> They also are deeply linked to the global economy: in 2018, Chinese companies in these industries imported goods valued at \$686 billion, and exported goods valued at nearly \$1.1 trillion.

<sup>42</sup> See "DOD Releases List of People's Republic of China (PRC) Military Companies in Accordance with Section 1260H of the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2021," US Department of Defense Release, October 5, 2022; and "Entities Identified as Chinese Military Companies Operating in the United States in Accordance with Section 1260H of the Fiscal Year 2021 National Defense Authorization Act."

<sup>43</sup> TiVA tables, 2018.



A worker walks through an empty hall before a meeting between Chinese Leader Xi Jinping and a delegation from the seventh meeting of BRICS senior representatives on security issues at the Great Hall of the People in Beijing, China, July 28, 2017. REUTERS/Ng Han Guan/Pool

Table 3. Global Trade Links of Chinese Industries with Elevated Sanctions Risk	
USD billions	

Industry	Chinese Output	Chinese Imports	Chinese Exports	
Chemicals	1,334	140	127	
Metals	2,563	135	191	
Electronics	2,590	368	730	
Transportation equipment	225	43	45	
Of which: Aerospace	68	34	2.6	
TOTAL	6,712	686	1,093	

Sources: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) Trade in Value Added (TiVA) database, 2018; and UN Comtrade database, 2018. Transportation equipment includes rail, maritime, and aerospace equipment.

These sectors are also linked to the global economy through investment. Collectively they have been the destination for \$107 billion in direct investment from the United States, United Kingdom, and European Union since 2000, and Chinese companies in these sectors have invested at least \$179 billion abroad, either through acquisitions or greenfield investment, according to Rhodium cross-border FDI monitoring. Bloomberg data and Chinese official data suggest that foreign holdings of listed Chinese companies and their subsidiaries in these sectors amount to about \$120 billion, and these firms have at least \$76.9 billion in dollar-denominated debt instruments currently outstanding.<sup>44</sup>

<sup>44</sup> Bloomberg L.P. (2023); and China Securities Regulatory Commission. Equity holdings of Chinese listed firms and their subsidies includes foreign holdings of Chinese listed firms through the Qualified Foreign Institutional Investor program and Hong Kong Stock Connect, as well as the market capitalization of Chinese subsidiaries in these sectors listed on foreign stock exchanges.

#### Table 4: Investment Exposure to Chinese Industries with Elevated Sanctions Risk

Combined US, UK, and EU-27 direct investment in China, China global outbound FDI, and estimated foreign portfolio investment exposure, 2000-2020, USD billions

	Direct	Investment	Portfolio	nvestment
Industry	EU, UK, and US Inbound China Global FDI Outbound FDI		Foreign Equity Exposure to Chinese Companies	Dollar- Denominated Debt of Chinese Companies
Chemicals	56.8	16.7	18.0	16.6
Metals	8.3	115.3	14.1	14.3
Electronics	35.5	41.6	82.5	40.9
Transportation equipment	6.4	5.8	5.8	5.1
Of which: Aerospace	3.2	3.7	0.9	
TOTAL	107	179.4	120.4	76.9

Sources: Rhodium Group (FDI data), Bloomberg (equity data), Wind (equity data). Equity exposure is the sum of total market capitalization of overseas-listed Chinese companies and holdings in companies listed in China available through the Qualified Foreign Institutional Investor program and Stock Connect. Debt exposure is the total outstanding dollar-denominated debt issued by Chinese companies.

#### **Scenarios**

G7 countries have a range of economic countermeasures that could be brought to bear against select Chinese industries in the event of a Taiwan crisis. Here we consider two potential scenarios, a maximalist export controls scenario targeting major industries with comprehensive export controls, and a targeted sanctions scenario using China's aerospace industry as a case study.

#### Maximalist export controls scenario

In an extreme scenario, G7 countries could impose strict export restrictions on trade with China on a range of major industrial sectors, such as chemicals, metals, electronics, and transportation equipment. These sanctions, though highly costly, would not be entirely unprecedented. In the case of Russia, the United States and other G7 countries imposed restrictions on exports in the oil and gas, metals and mining, defense, and technology sectors through a combination of tightened export controls and property blocking rules.

The disruptions to China from such sanctions would be substantial: G7 exporters are the source of 18 percent of the imported content these industries in China consume, totaling \$153 billion based on trade in value-added data that estimates the origin and value of production activity along supply chains. G7 countries also account for 43 percent of China's export market in these industries, putting \$225 billion in Chinese manufacturing activity at risk. Altogether, over fifteen million jobs in China are estimated to depend on exports in these sectors. Many more jobs would be put at risk from the loss of imported inputs into Chinese production processes.

Industry	Value of G7 Inputs in Chinese Production (USD bn)	G7 Share of Chinese Imported Inputs (percent)	Chinese Value- added in Exports to G7 Countries (USD bn)	G7 Share of Chinese Export Market (percent)	Chinese Share of G7 Imports (percent)	Chinese Jobs De- pendent on Exports to G7 (jobs)	G7 Jobs Depen- dent on Exports to China (jobs)
Chemicals	\$24	16%	\$44	41%	24%	890,800	245,400
Metals	\$31	14%	\$69	40%	26%	1,623,000	297,900
Electronics	\$88	20%	\$109	48%	29%	10,623,000	580,200
Transportation Equipment	\$10	43%	\$3.2	26%	5%	308,100	191,400
Of which: Aerospace	\$2.2	89%	\$1.2	29%	1%	-	_
TOTAL	\$153	18%	\$225	43%	25%	13,444,900	1,314,900

### Table 5: Direct Global Trade Exposure to Chinese Industries withElevated Sanctions Risk

Sources: OECD TiVa and TiM databases, UN Comtrade (aerospace trade data), 2018 data transportation equipment includes rail, maritime, and aerospace equipment.

These dependencies run both ways, however, and impacts on the sanctioning countries would also be extremely high. The \$153 billion in goods that G7 countries export to these industries in China support approximately 1.3 million jobs across the G7; and China itself is the source of 25 percent of G7 imports in these industries.

Even these substantial figures far underestimate the total economic impact from a total ban on trade between G7 economies and these industries in China. The value-added approach provides a useful estimate of the value that different countries contribute to well-functioning global value chains. But disruptions from a sudden stop of trade in these industries—in particular in hard-to-replace critical components—would result in massively greater economic disruption until alternative sources were fully brought up to speed. Exports from China to the G7 would be disrupted as well. Trade restrictions on foreign inputs to these industries would affect Chinese production and exports. China could also take retaliatory action banning exports from these and other sectors to the G7.

In some cases, alternatives to disrupted trade flows might be found quickly, putting the efficacy of trade restrictions in doubt. A ban on G7 exports of iron ore to China, for instance, would disrupt only a small volume of trade unless other partners such as Australia, which exported \$72 billion of iron ore exports in 2022, were also to join. Even so, these supplies could in large part be replaced by exports from other countries such as South Africa and Brazil.<sup>45</sup> Additionally, the G7's challenges in halting the export of high-end Western technology to Russia following its invasion of Ukraine demonstrate that such regimes can be porous.<sup>46</sup>

<sup>45</sup> UN Comtrade.

<sup>46</sup> Miles Johnson, Chris Cook, and Anastasia Stognei, "The UK Business that Shipped \$1.2bn of Electronics to Russia," *Financial Times*, April 7, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/bdd8c518-bf10-4c9c-b53b-bfbe512e2e92.

The deep interlinkages between Chinese and global industries mean potential economic disruptions from targeting certain sectors could be significant. Altogether, a conservative accounting of the trade flows disrupted by export controls in these sectors amounts to at least \$378 billion in disrupted trade.<sup>47</sup>

Except under extreme circumstances, it is unlikely that G7 leaders would be able to agree to trade restrictions on this scale. Germany, for instance, is deeply invested in and dependent on China in the chemicals industry. The French, UK, and US aviation industries have huge sales to China (see case study below), and Japan and non-G7 members South Korea and Taiwan are deeply connected with mainland China in electronics. These linkages would make agreeing on a broad package extremely difficult. Broad trade restrictions would also be indiscriminate in their impact on China's citizenry, a fact with serious ethical implications and potentially political ones, as a broadbased export-control regime could in fact strengthen popular support for the government rather than undermine it.48

Finally, a broad export-control package would have major spillovers to the global economy due to global value chains that depend on imports of Chinese intermediate goods (electronics, for instance) that would be disrupted by strict controls. These considerations make measures of this scale highly unlikely, except under the most extreme circumstances. are more likely to be narrower in scope, targeting specific companies or subsectors with high technological dependencies on G7 countries and relatively low global dependency on Chinese exports. The key feature of these countermeasures would be *asymmetry*: imposing restrictions that disproportionately affect China's economy. Importantly, asymmetry does not imply costlessness. Any effective trade restriction inevitably results in costs to the sanctioning economy and the global economy as a whole.

China's aerospace industry, which depends on foreign-sourced engines and parts, provides a case in point. In a potential sanctions scenario, the United States and G7 partners could impose blocking sanctions and export restrictions on China's two largest aerospace companies, the Commercial Aircraft Corporation of China (COMAC) and the Aviation Industry Corporation of China (AVIC). These companies depend heavily on inputs from overseas suppliers. Of the eighty-two primary suppliers to China's first narrow-body jet, the COMAC C919, only fourteen are from China (and seven of those are Chinese-foreign joint ventures).49 China's most critical vulnerability is engines: all three of its domestically manufactured commercial aircraft rely on foreign-produced engines, and China's domestic jet engine manufacturers are widely believed to be far behind Western competitors in terms of technological sophistication.<sup>50</sup>

#### **Targeted sanctions scenario**

Due to the costs of a maximalist approach, economic countermeasures against China's industrial sectors

<sup>47</sup> ECD TiVA database. Value is the sum of G7 value-added in exports to Chinese sanctioned industries and Chinese value-added in exports from sanctioned industries to G7 countries.

<sup>48</sup> Daniel Verdier and Byungwon Woo, "Why Rewards Are Better Than Sanctions," Economics & Politics 23, no. 2 (2011).

<sup>49</sup> Scott Kennedy, "China's COMAC: An Aerospace Minor-Leaguer," Center for Strategic and International Studies, December 7, 2020, https://www.csis.org/blogs/trustee-china-hand/chinas-comac-aerospace-minor-leaguer.

<sup>50</sup> Amanda Lee, "China's C919 Jet to Be More Home-grown with a Domestically Made Engine, but How Long Will It Take?," *South China Morning Post*, October 12, 2022, <u>https://www.scmp.com/economy/china-economy/article/3195711/chinas-c919-jet-be-more-home-grown-domestically-made-engine</u>.

Category	Description	Value
Imports	Chinese imports of aviation parts	\$2.2 billion
Exports	Chinese exports of aviation parts to G7 aerospace companies	\$1.2 billion
Inbound direct investment	Foreign aerospace FDI in China at risk	\$3.2 billion
Outbound direct investment	AVIC and COMAC investments abroad	\$2.8 billion
USD-denominated debt	USD-denominated debt issued by AVIC and subsidiaries	\$3.8 billion
Foreign portfolio holdings	Foreign equity holdings in listed subsidiaries of AVIC	\$1.4 billion

#### Table 6: Immediate Economic Value at Risk from Sanctions on China's Aerospace Industry

Sources: UN Comtrade (2018) (trade data), Rhodium Group (FDI data), Bloomberg (equity data).

In a scenario in which blocking sanctions and export restrictions were placed on AVIC and COMAC, all exports of aerospace goods to these firms could be prohibited, amounting to approximately \$2.2 billion in aerospace parts trade at risk.<sup>51</sup> However, the ultimate impact of such measures on China's aerospace ambitions would be much greater. China has begun mass production of its ARJ21 regional airliner–which depends on GE engines–and exported its first model to Indonesia last year. COMAC's flagship C919 narrow-body jet marked its first commercial flight in May 2023, and the country has aspirations to sell over 1,200 over coming years. Restricting the sale of aviation parts to COMAC and AVIC would substantially disrupt China's civil aviation ambitions.

While the impact of these measures would be particularly acute for China, the costs on foreign aerospace companies would also be substantial. China could respond to restrictions by halting aerospace exports to G7 countries. China exported \$1.2 billion in aircraft parts to G7 countries in 2018, including inputs to foreign airliners. While most are low-tech inputs, they can be difficult to replace in the short run: a shortage of wire connectors that coincided with widespread lockdowns in China in 2022 led to US production delays for the Boeing 737.<sup>52</sup> China could also respond by delaying purchases of Airbus and Boeing planes. In total, approximately \$33 billion of G7 aerospace exports to China could be disrupted through retaliatory measures.

Foreign aerospace companies also have substantial tie-ups with AVIC and COMAC. Since 2000, US and British companies and those based in EU member states have invested an estimated \$3.7 billion in China's aerospace sector, according to Rhodium's cross-border FDI tracking. A substantial number of these projects are connected to AVIC and COMAC, including Airbus's A320 final assembly line in Tianjin, which produces six aircraft per month, about 10 percent of Airbus's average monthly production.<sup>53</sup>

AVIC and COMAC also have invested in global aero-

<sup>51</sup> This figure includes parts exported to China for maintenance of existing Boeing and Airbus planes that comprise the bulk of China's civil jet airliners, and so the total value of the export trade at direct risk of disruption from sanctions would be slightly lower.

<sup>52</sup> Jon Hemmerdinger, "Wire Connector Shortages Hamper 737 Production," *FlightGlobal*, May 11, 2022, <u>https://www.flightglobal.com/</u> airframers/wire-connector-shortages-hamper-737-max-production/148612.article.

<sup>53</sup> Gregory Poleck, "Airbus to Build Second Assembly Line at Chinese A320 Site," AINOnline, April 6, 2023, <u>https://www.ainonline.com/aviation-news/air-transport/2023-04-06/airbus-build-second-assembly-line-chinese-a320-site;</u> and James Field, "Airbus Ramps Up Production Output," Aviation Source News, February 18, 2023, <u>https://aviationsourcenews.com/manufacturer/airbus-ramps-up-production-output/</u>.

space companies. AVIC, for instance, acquired Austrian FACC AG, which produces aerostructures and other components for Airbus, Boeing, and other global firms. In a scenario where COMAC and AVIC were put under blocking sanctions, these operations would likely be forced to wind down or divest.

Finally, foreign investors would be exposed to losses in equity and debt in AVIC. Foreign equity holdings in twenty-four listed subsidiaries of AVIC companies totaled \$1.4 billion, or 1.4 percent of their combined market capitalization as of April 2023.<sup>54</sup> Dollar-denominated debt issued by AVIC and subsidiaries amounted to \$3.8 billion, approximately 21 percent of its total debt issuance.<sup>55</sup>

Sanctions on China's leading aerospace companies and export controls on the components they import would be a heavy blow to its civil aerospace ambitions, making them a plausible economic countermeasure in a Taiwan crisis. However, the impacts on foreign aerospace companies would be significant given the high degree of trade and investment ties to China, making these countermeasures costly and potentially difficult to coordinate in a crisis. Targeted sanctions on other sectors where G7 countries hold asymmetrical technological advantages could also be considered, but these all come with non-negligible costs to the sanctioning economies as well.

#### Takeaways

China is deeply connected to the global economy in sectors that would potentially be targeted for economic countermeasures in a Taiwan crisis. The expansive nature of these ties would make broad export controls and trade restrictions extremely costly and likely hard to justify except in the most extreme circumstances.

Targeted sanctions on specific firms and technology choke points are more plausible, but they come with substantial costs to foreign companies. Our case study, with export controls placed on China and full blocking sanctions imposed on China's leading aerospace manufacturers, shows that tens of billions of dollars in aerospace goods trade, inbound and outbound direct investment, and portfolio holdings in China's aerospace sector would be put at risk. While China would face substantial challenges in achieving its goal of developing a strong domestic commercial aviation industry, foreign aerospace companies would lose out on billions of dollars in exports and sales to China and risk seeing billions of dollars in direct investment lost.

<sup>54</sup> Bloomberg L.P. (2023), retrieved from Bloomberg database.

<sup>55</sup> Bloomberg L.P. (2023), retrieved from Bloomberg database.

## IV. PRACTICAL CHALLENGES IN SANCTIONS DEVELOPMENT

eyond identifying specific tools and appropriate targets for economic countermeasures, policymakers will confront a range of complex coordination issues around implementing sanctions in a Taiwan crisis. Discussions with participants in our roundtables highlighted areas of consideration in developing economic countermeasures to deter aggression against Taiwan.

Understanding Taiwan's perspective. A crucial factor in designing G7 economic responses to possible aggression against Taiwan should be the policy preferences of Taiwan itself. Depending on the nature of the crisis and political conditions in Taiwan, Taiwanese officials might not support economic countermeasures against China and opt for a de-escalatory response. Given the depth of economic ties between China and Taiwan, certain economic countermeasures against China could be highly costly for the Taiwanese economy. Public opinion would likely be divided on the guestion of how to respond. With only mixed Taiwanese support, G7 coordination on economic countermeasures could be difficult to achieve. Strong Taiwanese support on the other hand would make coordination easier, so long as Taiwanese actions were not seen to have precipitated the crisis.

#### Defining clear redlines and triggers across the G7.

A key barrier to coordinating sanctions among G7 partners and with Taiwan arises from the difficulties in agreeing on what Chinese acts of aggression should trigger economic countermeasures. While some actions might be seen by all parties to have crossed red lines–such as a military quarantine of Taiwan–Chinese coercion against Taiwan often takes the form of "gray zone" measures that are more ambiguous and brush up against but do not clearly cross redlines.<sup>56</sup> Getting G7 nations to agree to impose economic countermeasures against China in response to such actions will be more challenging. The roundtables highlighted different levels of tolerance for escalatory action measures among G7 partners.

The specific drivers of a crisis would matter as well: European experts note that a crisis that was seen to be provoked by the United States or Taiwan would make G7 alignment more difficult, especially given divergent views among EU member states about how to respond to a cross-strait crisis.

**Coordinated signaling in order to deter.** The challenges involved with identifying redlines and agreeing on responses in advance also complicate efforts to signal resolve to China. Successful deterrence depends on the would-be aggressor knowing what actions would provoke a response and believing that the defender's threats of retaliation are credible.<sup>57</sup> The ambiguous nature of Chinese escalatory actions and the potential for disagreements among partners over how to respond in the moment of crisis make establishing deterrence through the threat of economic countermeasures a significant challenge.

Participants in roundtables disagreed about the best signaling approach, with some arguing that clarity about redlines and consequences is essential, and

<sup>56</sup> Benjamin Jensen, Bonny Lin, and Carolina G. Ramos, "Shadow Risk: What Crisis Simulations Reveal about the Dangers of Deferring U.S. Responses to China's Gray Zone Campaign against Taiwan," CSIS Brief, February 16, 2022, <u>https://www.csis.org/analysis/shadow-risk-what-crisis-simulations-reveal-about-dangers-deferring-us-responses-chinas.</u>

<sup>57</sup> Michael J. Mazarr, "Understanding Deterrence," Rand Corporation, 2018, https://www.rand.org/pubs/perspectives/PE295.html.

others arguing that providing too much specificity could instead encourage aggressive behavior and focus China's countersanctions and sanction-proofing work. Providing clarity on what Chinese actions would elicit a punitive response could encourage Beijing to take actions just below such thresholds.

**Building out necessary tools.** Our roundtables highlighted the fact that G7 countries joining a sanctioning coalition may need additional legal tools to carry out effective countermeasures on China. In the wake of enhanced export controls on Russia, for instance, the EU faced challenges restricting reexports of export-controlled products through third countries to Russia, as doing so would require additional legal authorities.<sup>58</sup> And differences in UK, EU, and US regulations have complicated the efforts of multinational companies to wind down their operations in Russia.<sup>59</sup> For effective action and deterrence, such authorities would need to be shored up.

Scoping a cost mitigation strategy. Even limited economic countermeasures against China would have global economic spillovers. This means any sanctions program would likely need to be paired with measures to support industries at home as well as third countries affected by lost trade and investment with China. Sanctions triggering a devaluation of the renminbi would negatively affect countries dependent on commodity exports to China. A stronger dollar resulting from global investors seeking liquidity and safe assets in a crisis would put additional stress on countries with substantial dollar-denominated debt. G7 countries would need to manage the global spillovers of sanctions with additional dollar liquidity, loan extensions and forgiveness, and other tools to support the global economy in a period of economic stress.

Factoring in the market reaction. Any G7 economic statecraft response would have to contend with additional disruptions to global supply chains from Chinese aggression against Taiwan and the resulting market impacts. Russia's 2022 invasion of Ukraine caused market gauges like the S&P 500 to fall by around 4 percent, and the initial market impact of a Taiwan crisis could be significantly larger due to the size and importance of the economies involved. US officials have estimated a disruption to the exports of Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company alone could cost the global economy between \$600 billion to \$1 trillion a year.<sup>60</sup> Roundtable participants stressed that G7 actions would have to avoid aggressively compounding the inevitable supply chain and market effects of a crisis. The initial shock could undermine domestic political support for sanctions that would incur additional economic costs.

<sup>58</sup> Sam Fleming and Henry Foy, "Brussels Eyes Export Curbs to Close Russian Sanctions Loophole," *Financial Times*, April 28, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/ca35ecf4-a5bd-4ff2-906e-10988a87a1ee.

<sup>59</sup> Brian J. Egan et al., "Disparate US, EU and UK Sanctions Rules Complicate Multinationals' Exits From Russia," Skadden, December 13, 2022, <u>https://www.skadden.com/insights/publications/2022/12/2023-insights/new-regulatory-challenges/disparate-us-eu-and-uksanctions-rules.</u>

<sup>60</sup> Reuters staff writers, "Top US Spy Says Chinese Invasion Halting Taiwan Chip Production Would Be 'Enormous' Global Economic Blow," *Reuters*, May 4, 2023, <u>https://www.reuters.com/technology/top-us-spy-says-chinese-invasion-halting-taiwan-chip-production-would-be-2023-05-04/.</u>

## CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Policymakers in G7 capitals are increasingly discussing Taiwan crisis scenarios, and starting to explore the range of options available to them in responding to Chinese actions against Taiwan, both beyond and below the level of invasion. While our work shows that maximalist countermeasures would be highly costly and therefore unlikely except in the most extreme circumstances, G7 countries may consider a set of more limited tools that target areas of asymmetric Chinese dependence on foreign technology and critical inputs.

That options are available, and that G7 leaders are discussing them, does not mean that deploying them in an aligned fashion would be easy. Coordination on economic countermeasures will be critical to effective deterrence, but could be hard to achieve given the difficulty to define red lines in a conflict that is likely to be marked by ambiguity and uncertainty. Given these limitations, economic countermeasures can only be one part of a broader deterrence effort and toolbox that also includes diplomatic and military channels.

From our research, roundtables, and interviews, a set of recommendations emerged for policymakers considering the use of economic countermeasures in a Taiwan crisis:

**G7** partners and Taiwan should scale up private coordination and signaling. G7 discussions about the role of economic countermeasures in a Taiwan crisis are still in the early stages. Given the challenges involved in agreeing upon red lines and appropriate countermeasures, pragmatic discussions around contingencies must be a priority. This includes creating effective private channels of communication among G7 partners and key stakeholders on emerging trends, financial ties, and shared vulnerabilities. Meanwhile, G7 partners should privately message to China the extent they are willing to go in using economic tools to counter Chinese aggression toward Taiwan. Coordination with Taiwanese officials is also crucial.

#### The G7 should coordinate beyond its membership.

This report assumes that most or all of the current coalition that has imposed sanctions against Russia would align on measures in a Taiwan Strait crisis. Roundtables and consultations with like-minded capitals in the Asia-Pacific region have suggested this is a reasonable assumption. However, even more so than in the case of Russia, exchanges outside the G7, including the rest of the G20, will be necessary given the scale of economic disruption at stake.

**Economic asymmetries need to be better under-stood.** Policymakers argued that the most likely economic countermeasures would focus on areas where China is asymmetrically dependent on foreign goods, technology, and finance. Further research is needed to identify these areas and the potential costs, vulnerabilities, and limitations of targeting them in a crisis.

Take practical legal steps now to boost the credibility of G7 deterrence. Discussants noted that successful deterrence requires making clear that G7 nations are ready to act decisively in a crisis. This may require legal steps, including: shoring up of the EU's framework for export controls; advance preparation of US executive orders specifying and granting sanctions authorities to the Office of Foreign Assets Control; preliminary analysis on the potential impact and spillovers of proposed packages; and the construction of communication channels among US government stakeholders such as the Federal Reserve, Commodity Futures Trading Commission, Securities and Exchange Commission, Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, Financial Crimes Enforcement Network, and appropriate bilateral, plurilateral, and multilateral counterparts. This may include preparing the legal and regulatory landscape across G7 jurisdictions to ensure appropriate authorities are in place to deter or respond to a crisis.

**Invest in other forms of deterrence.** Economic countermeasures should be considered as part of a whole-of-government and multilateral strategy as they have costs and limitations that can make them less effective on their own. These tools will be more effective when paired with traditional tools of deterrence in both the military and diplomatic realms.

**Keep lines of communication open.** Bilateral and plurilateral communication is the best tool to de-escalate in a crisis. Recent breakdowns in military-to-military communication channels between the United States and China are of serious concern given elevated tensions in the region. Maintaining open communication lines and regular exchanges with Chinese counterparts is a key element in any risk-mitigation strategy.

### **Balance credible threats with credible assurances.** Effective deterrence requires credible threats to be matched with credible assurances. The G7 should

make clear to Beijing it has no desire to change the

status quo in the Taiwan Strait. Efforts to maintain the status quo and shore up traditional diplomatic, military, and economic tools to ensure peace and stability in the Taiwan Strait should be the priority.

#### Authors

**Charlie Vest** is an associate director on Rhodium Group's corporate advisory team. He manages research and advisory work for Rhodium clients and contributes to the firm's research on US economic policy toward China. Vest holds a master's degree in Chinese economic and political affairs from UC San Diego and a bachelor's degree in international affairs from Colorado State University. Prior to joining Rhodium, he worked in Beijing as research manager for the China Energy Storage Alliance, a clean energy trade association.

**Agatha Kratz** is a director at Rhodium Group. She heads Rhodium's China corporate advisory team, as well as Rhodium's research on European Union-China relations and China's economic statecraft. She also contributes to Rhodium work on China's global investment, industrial policy and technology aspirations. Kratz holds a Ph.D. from King's College London, having studied China's railway diplomacy. Her previous positions include associate policy fellow at the European Council on Foreign Relations and editor-in-chief of its quarterly journal China Analysis, assistant editor for Gavekal-Dragonomics' China Economic Quarterly, and junior fellow at the Asia Centre in Paris.

#### **Acknowledgments**

This report was written by Charlie Vest and Agatha Kratz with support from Juliana Bouchaud in collaboration with the Atlantic Council GeoEconomics Center. The principal contributors from the Atlantic Council GeoEconomics Center were Josh Lipsky, Kimberly Donovan, Charles Lichfield, and Niels Graham.

The GeoEconomics Center and Rhodium Group wish to acknowledge a superb set of colleagues, fellow analysts, and current and former officials who shared their ideas and perspectives with us during the round-tables and helped us strengthen the study in review sessions and individual consultations. These individuals took the time, in their private capacity, to critique the analysis in draft form; offer suggestions, warnings, and advice; and help us to ensure that this report makes a meaningful contribution to public debate. Our gratitude goes to Dave Shullman, Jörn Fleck, Logan Wright, Daleep Singh, Jeremy Mark, Richard Aboulafia, Annie Froehlich, Julia Friedlander, David Barboza, Chris Skaluba, the Centre for Financial Crime and Security Studies at the Royal United Services Institute (RUSI), and Atlantik-Brücke.

This report is written and published in accordance with the Atlantic Council Policy on Intellectual Independence. The authors are solely responsible for its analysis and recommendations.



The Atlantic Council is a nonpartisan organization that promotes constructive US leadership and engagement in international affairs based on the central role of the Atlantic community in meeting today's global challenges. © 2022 The Atlantic Council of the United States. All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced or transmitted in any form or by any means without permission in writing from the Atlantic Council, except in the case of brief quotations in news articles, critical articles, or reviews. Please direct inquiries to: **Atlantic Council** 1030 15th Street, NW, 12th Floor, Washington, DC 20005 (202) 463-7226, www.AtlanticCouncil.org